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November 9, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Phillips:

On November 7, 2006 the voters of King County approved King County Proposition 2, Transit Now, demonstrating the public’s enthusiasm for increasing Metro Transit service during a period of unprecedented demand.  This will provide the resources to grow Metro Transit service by better than 20 percent over the next ten years, and is a critical element in our ability to accommodate the region’s continued population and employment growth as well as the expected years of construction needed to improve the region’s roadways.

We are poised to begin implementing Metro Transit service expansion immediately.
I would like to thank the council for supporting the development of the successful Transit Now initiative and look forward to working with you to fulfill the promises we have made to the county’s citizens.  In recognition of the direction provided to us by the voters in Tuesday’s election, I have prepared the enclosed supplemental ordinance that modifies my previously transmitted 2007 Executive Proposed Budget to reflect the first year of investments associated with Transit Now.  The ordinance, if approved by the council, will provide $1,995,000 in additional operating expenditure authority and $23,574,826 in additional capital expenditure authority to begin implementing Transit Now.  These investments are increases beyond what is already included in my 2007 Executive Proposed Budget to the Transit Division in 2007. 

Beginning with the February 2007 service change, Metro Transit will expand service on the routes listed below.  These planned 2007 service improvements are consistent with current service allocation policies and Transit Now.  Each of these service additions is being made through the service change process.  The improvements will address overcrowding during the edge of the peak commute period, and improve service frequency during the mid-day, evening and weekends.  By the end of 2007, Metro will implement approximately 47,000 more annual service hours than would otherwise have been possible. 

February Service Enhancements

· Route 8 – Several trips would be added at the edges of the peak periods and would operate between Seattle Center and Capitol Hill, the most heavily-used segment of this route.

· Route 44 – From Ballard to the U District, early evening service on weekdays would be revised (one trip added in each direction) to achieve a 15-minute frequency rather than the longer spacing between trips which now contributes to overloading and operational delays.

· Route 101 – Serving Renton to downtown Seattle, add two morning trips and one afternoon trip at the edges of the peak periods when ridership has started to outgrow the existing levels of service.

· Route 120 – Serving Burien to downtown Seattle, improve Saturday service frequency from 30 minute intervals to 15 minutes throughout a greater part of the day.

· Route 140 –Serving Burien, Tukwila and Renton, improve midday, weekday service frequency from every 30 minutes intervals to 15 minutes. 

· Route 194 – From Federal Way to SeaTac to Seattle, on Saturdays and Sundays, add two earlier morning trips from downtown to the Sea-Tac Airport to better serve employees and travelers with early morning flights.

· Route 234 – Serving Kenmore and Kirkland, extend service to 9:00 p.m. on weekdays. 

· Route 245 – Serving Kirkland, Overlake, Eastlake and Bellevue, increase frequency of Sunday service from every 60 minute intervals to 30 minutes through the main part of the day, similar to current Saturday levels of service.

The February service improvements are, of course, merely the first step in our 10-year Transit Now implementation plan.  More improvements will be coming in September.  For example, Metro will soon complete a public outreach process that has been under way on the Eastside.  At this time the changes are anticipated to focus on improving and restructuring high ridership corridors identified in Transit Now including routes such as the 221(new), 245, 248 (new), and 271 on the following corridors: 

· Redmond and Kirkland via Avondale Road Northeast & Northeast 70th or 85th Street; 

· Factoria/Eastgate and Overlake via 148th Avenue, Bellevue Community College and Crossroads Mall; and 

· Eastgate and the University District via downtown Bellevue and SR 520. 

Since many of these changes planned for September are more significant in scope, I expect to forward a more detailed September service change ordinance to the council for review and approval in April 2007.  And, because Metro has already commenced a new bus procurement process, we should begin seeing more substantial improvements in service in 2008 once new buses begin to arrive.

Over the next ten years, Transit Now, in combination with Metro’s baseline financial plan, will support almost 800,000 new hours of service sufficient to get over 50,000 more daily trips onto buses and out of cars.  Metro will begin the process to further refine plans for implementing the remaining elements of the Transit Now package early next year.  This will be conducted through the update of the Six-Year Transit Development Plan in conjunction with the Regional Transit Committee. 

Overall, Transit Now will provide broad benefits to the people of King County, including:

· Mobility:  Not everyone can drive, but everyone needs to get around.  Regular transit and Access paratransit services provide mobility for many King County residents.

· Congestion relief:  Transit provides an alternate for those who hate to sit in traffic.  But even those who drive alone benefit from transit, since every rider is one less person fighting for limited roadway space.

· Environmental protection:  When people ride buses, they are responsible for fewer pollution-causing emissions.  Metro operates one of the cleanest large bus fleets in the nation.

· Supporting healthier development patterns: Transit promotes pedestrian-oriented development and makes it easier for people to incorporate walking and bicycling into their travel.

The service improvements funded by Transit Now will provide the following:

RapidRide – Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) is a term used to describe transit services and facility improvements that achieve faster operation than traditional buses.

Within the Transit Now Initiative, Metro will develop and begin to implement RapidRide service in 2009 on five corridors, including:

· Complete the Aurora Avenue North improvements between Shoreline to downtown Seattle;

· Ballard to the Seattle Center and downtown Seattle along 15th Avenue Northwest to the south downtown stadium area;

· West Seattle to downtown Seattle via the West Seattle Bridge;

· Bellevue to Redmond via Crossroads and Overlake;

· Federal Way to Tukwila via Pacific Highway South (State Route 99); and

· Install new buses and upgraded passenger waiting areas; plus add technology to synchronize traffic signals and operate real-time bus arrival signs.

More service – Metro is proposing more all-day, two-way core bus service in 5 identified RapidRide Corridors and 30 identified High Ridership Corridors where ridership is heaviest.  These high-ridership routes connect residential, business, and recreational centers throughout the county and are a more reliable travel alternative because they are available throughout the day rather than only during peak travel periods.  Even commuter ridership improves when passengers can count on service being available at all times of day.

These route improvements will bring more frequent and more reliable service to all urban areas of King County.  Types of improvements that will be made to core routes include improved frequency during peak and midday periods, expanded night and weekend service, more trips to provide more seats on routes that are overcrowded, and revised routes to provide better coverage to under-served areas.

New service for growing areas – Growth in the suburban areas of King County has been rapid for the past 20 years, and funding limitations have prevented transit service from keeping up. Now Metro will increase service to growing residential areas by adding peak service in areas not currently served, and offering midday service in some areas that currently have peak service only.

Highlights of Transit Now improvements by geographic area

Seattle/Shoreline

· Much of the new investment proposed for the Seattle/Shoreline area is focused on RapidRide BRT corridors.  However, there will be improvements on other major routes as well;

· Improved east/west connections through Capital Hill, South Lake Union and Uptown/lower Queen Anne;

· Increased frequency between Northgate, the University District and Downtown Seattle in advance of Link Light Rail completion;

· Additional trips on existing routes with heavy ridership to address overcrowding; and,

· Revise some routes to better connect with Link light rail at the McClellan, Othello, and Henderson stations.

East King County

· Create a RapidRide BTR corridor connecting Bellevue and Redmond;

· Develop a network of all-day routes with frequent service connecting most business and residential centers within the central Eastside;

· Provide new direct connections to major job centers on the Eastside; and 

· Improve core route connections for Kenmore, Kirkland, Issaquah, Crossroads, Overlake, Kirkland, Redmond, Bellevue, Bellevue Community College, Eastgate, and Factoria.

South King County

· Improve east-west core connections to operate more frequently and/or over longer hours of operation;

· Update local routes to connect with light rail and commuter rail;

· Upgrade local service between Kent Station and Covington and extend to Maple Valley; and 

· Improve access to employment sites on the airport area.
Service partnerships – The proposal includes resources for developing partnerships to serve rapidly expanding employment centers in locations where transit service investments will generate the most riders.  These new partnerships could leverage millions of dollars in additional transit service and could be modeled after the highly successful programs Metro has operated with partners such as the University of Washington and Microsoft.  In both cases, the partners have shared a portion of the cost of new transit service and supported the investment with programs such as pass subsidies and parking management. 

These service partnerships are one of the most popular elements of Transit Now.  Potential partners have emerged from all parts of King County.  Cities seeking partnership funds include the cities of Seattle, Bellevue, Auburn, Federal Way, Sammamish and Tukwila. Interested organizations include Children’s Hospital, Harborview Hospital, Swedish Hospital, Virginia Mason, the Downtown Seattle Transportation Alliance, Equity Offices, Microsoft, Starbucks, Unico, Vulcan and Seattle University.  We will keep the Council informed as new partners emerge and final partnerships are negotiated. 

Additional improvements – The Transit Now Initiative also includes:

· Expanded Access paratransit service to areas where it is currently not provided, enabling seniors and riders with disabilities to use bus service.  
· Ridesharing improvements to double participation in VanPool and VanShare programs. 
· Improved ridematching tools will make it easier for county residents to find carpool or vanpool riders.  
· Capital investments in improved passenger amenities at bus stops, better passenger information and electronic bus arrival times, and more safe and convenient access to Park and Rides and Transit centers for pedestrians and cyclists. 

The voters of King County have spoken, and I am thankful for their support.  My intent is to begin delivering on our promise on February 10, 2007.  I look forward to working with the Council to bring Transit Now to reality.

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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